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November 21, 2022

Msgr. Peter Routhier
Cathedral of St. Joseph
113 Elmwood Avenue
Burlington, VT  05401

Dear Monsignor Routhier,

On behalf of the New England Chapter of the Society of Architectural Historians, I am writing to
express our concern about the proposed demolition of the former Cathedral of the Immaculate
Conception. This property is featured in the Society of Architectural Historians’ 2014 publication
Buildings of Vermont and is described, in part, as follows:

From a field of fifty-four architects, the diocese selected [Edward Larrabee]
Barnes and his frequent collaborator, Vermont-based landscape architect [Dan]
Kiley, to design a replacement [cathedral] that eschewed the assertive
monumentality of the lost building in favor of greenery and retreat…the new
building is set back in the center of its block, surrounded by lawns and a grove of
one hundred and twenty-three locust trees. Small in scale, it is nonetheless a
significant presence, borrowing from the rounded arches and rich colorism of H.
H. Richardson’s Billing’s Library.

This is a highly significant work of architecture and landscape design, and it is the type of urban
space that most cities are trying to create, not destroy. It provides a vast greenspace full of
mature trees, and a building of exquisite design and construction by one of the leading
architects of the 20th century. These are assets to be treasured and protected, not scraped away
by a bulldozer.

Because of the quality and significance of this site’s architecture and landscape design, as well
as its association with a very important architect and landscape architect, NE/SAH strongly
advocates for the preservation of this valuable historic resource. We highly encourage
consideration of the adaptive reuse of the building and exploration of the manner in which a
sensitive addition could be designed to add more square footage to the existing building.

Sincerely,

Jennifer Gaugler
President
New England Chapter, Society of Architectural Historians



 

 

 

December 8, 2022 
 
Ms. Mary O’Neil, AICP 
Principal Planner for Development Review 
Zoning Division of the Department of Permitting and Inspection 
City of Burlington 
149 Church Street 
Burlington, VT  05401 
 
Re: ZP-22-576 / Demolition Permit Application for Burlington Cathedral 
 
Dear Ms. O’Neil, 
 
The Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception is a significant collaboration between two extremely 
important and influential postwar designers: Edward Larrabee Barnes (architect) and Daniel Urban 
Kiley (landscape architect). Moreover, it is a rare extant Vermont commission by Kiley, an 
internationally revered practitioner, who lived and worked in Charlotte, VT.  The Cathedral is also a 
memorial of sorts as it was built on the site of the original 1860s gothic Cathedral, which was lost to 
an arsonist’s fire in 1972.  
 
In 2012 The Cultural Landscape Foundation (TCLF) included the Cathedral in the report and digital 
exhibition Landscape and Patronage, which focused “on visionary patrons and organizations and the 
sites they helped create.” The report cited the Diocese’s “bold choice to construct the new, modern 
cathedral and Modernist landscape” on the site of the former Cathedral. It added: “Instead of 
relocating to a suburban location or settling for an uninspired replacement building, the Diocese 
remained committed to serving the downtown area and enhancing the urban environment with its 
new facility.”  
 
Of the collaboration between Kiley and Barnes, and as context for the Burlington commission, the 
report states: “The two had a long-standing working relationship, having collaborated previously on 
several projects, among them the Osborne House, Vermont (1954) and the W.D. Richards Elementary 
School, Columbus, Indiana (1965). Kiley and Barnes would later go on to produce several significant 
designs, including that for the Dallas Museum of Art, Texas (1983) and housing for the Christian 
Theological Seminary, Indianapolis, Indiana (1984).”  
 
Barnes and Kiley’s close collaboration can be seen, in part, in the interplay between color and form - 
the cathedral’s low, dark green glazed brick walls and soaring copper roof juxtaposed against the 
light green foliage and dark trunks of the locust trees. Viewed together, the structure and landscape 
blend harmoniously to create a peaceful and inviting public space that anchors the center of 
downtown Burlington. Moreover, Kiley’s design is reminiscent of his work at the Miller House and 
Garden in Columbus, IN, his widely acclaimed residential masterpiece and international Modernist 
icon now owned by the Indianapolis Museum of Art. The report notes: “the placement of trees in the 
cathedral’s landscape creates a unique spatial experience for visitors, elongating and extending the 
viewer’s sense of boundary yielding a site that feels distinctly removed from its urban setting despite 
being situated at a busy intersection.” 
 
Given the history and significance of the Cathedral, it is unfortunate that the Diocese is 
contemplating its demolition. Doing so would erase an important chapter not just in the history of 

https://www.tclf.org/annual-spotlight/landscape-and-patronage?destination=search-results


 

 

 

the Catholic church, but in the city of Burlington as a whole. We understand that the needs of the 
Catholic church in Burlington are evolving, and the Diocese considers this property redundant. But 
we urge the Diocese to instead find a way to adapt it for a new use that would serve the community 
in the 21st century and to let it continue to function as a vital piece of Burlington’s varied and unique 
downtown fabric. Demolition now would eliminate any possibility of adaptive reuse, and this is too 
important a property to risk losing. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Charles A. Birnbaum, FASLA, FAAR 
President and CEO 
 
cc: Msgr. Peter Routhier 
 Rev. Msgr. John McDermott 
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December 12, 2022 
 
 
Ms. Mary O’Neil 
Principal Planner for Development Review 
City of Burlington 
mconeil@burlingtonvt.gov  
 
Re:  Application to Demolish former Burlington Cathedral / ZP-22-576  
 
 
Dear Ms. O’Neil, 
 
The following comments are submitted for consideration by the Burlington Design Advisory and 
Development Review Boards at their upcoming hearings on the request for a demolition permit to 
remove the former Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception building in downtown Burlington. Founded 
in 1998, the Vermont Chapter of the American Society of Landscape Architects (VTASLA) is a not-for-
profit organization representing more than 50 members and licensed landscape architects within 
Vermont. VTASLA promotes the landscape architecture profession and advances the practice 
through advocacy, education, communication, and fellowship.  
 
We are aware of the permit application to demolish the former Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception 
on Pine Street in Burlington.  The cathedral was designed by architect Edward Larrabee Barnes and 
completed in 1977 as a geometric mid-century Modernist design.  The potential demolition of the 
cathedral is of concern to VTASLA because the building constitutes one half of the comprehensive plan 
for this property, the other half including the landscape site plan  designed by the Charlotte-based firm 
Kiley-Tyndall-Walker. Landscape architect and Partner Dan Kiley was a frequent collaborator with Barnes 
and was described by the New York Times as “a seminal landscape architect who combined modernist 
functionalism with classical design principles,” and he ranks among the most influential landscape 
architects of the 20th century. Works by the Kiley office can be found at landmark sites around the 
world, including the Gateway Arch in St. Louis, the Ford Foundation Headquarters in Manhattan, and La 
Défense in Paris. Kiley is of such importance that in 2019 VTASLA sponsored an exhibition and lecture 
series in Middlebury about Kiley’s life and work. The cathedral landscape is one of the few designed 
landscape projects undertaken by the Kiley office in Vermont and it warrants very careful consideration 
before any changes are made.  
 
What makes this property unique is the manner in which the landscape and the building support each 
other aesthetically and physically. The grove of honey locusts embraces the building to provide a simple 
buffer from the surrounding city, while the angles of the building are reflected in the axial walkways and 
provide the grid upon which the grove is based. These simple yet powerful moves with the landscape 
are representative of Kiley’s modernist style.  The loss of either half of this intentional composition 
would irreversibly alter the integrity of the site and lose an important combined architectural and 
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landscape precedent in Vermont and New England.  The Cultural Landscape Foundation credits the 
grounds at the cathedral as one of Kiley’s only built public works in Vermont. 
 
Additionally, the honey locust grove recently underwent a substantial care and revitalization initiative 
following the completion of the bus terminal on St. Paul Street.  Recommendations for revitalizing the 
bosque came from Kiley’s former partner Peter Ker Walker who recommended tree pruning, soil 
aeration and root pruning, and replacing trees that were missing from the grid.  This effort has resulted 
in a mature grove of honey locust trees that provide respite and shade in the heart of Burlington. 
 
On behalf of the entire Executive Committee, VTASLA encourages the preservation of the former 
cathedral and its associated landscape.  We ask that the Burlington DAB and DRB give serious 
consideration to the importance of this site within Burlington and the potential for adaptive reuse.  
Redevelopment proposals that do not require the removal of the building or the landscape and instead 
incorporate these existing resources into a development plan that celebrates the building and landscape 
should be considered.  The urban greenspace like the one that presently exists on this property is an 
asset that most cities would strive to protect and promote as an example of the community’s 
commitment to mitigating the effects of climate change, promoting clean and healthy cities for 
residents, and encouraging thoughtful redevelopment practices. Adaptive reuse is a tried-and-true 
means of sustainable and environmentally sensitive urban redevelopment, and we hope it can be 
applied to this important historic site in downtown Burlington. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Tom Hand, ASLA, PLA 
VTASLA Chapter President 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Mary O’Neil
City of Burlington 
Principal Planner for Development Review

December 5th, 2022

I am writing to strongly object against approving ZP-22-576 / Demolition Permit Application for 
Burlington Cathedral. The building is designed by AIA Gold Medalist architect Edward Larrabee 
Barnes, and is exemplary of the design qualities that earned Barnes his status as among the most 
influential American architects of the 20th century. I myself worked with the project architect Alastair 
Bevington and Mary Barnes in designing the interior and furnishings of the cathedral. 

Conceived in response to Burlington’s history and identity, the building employs unique typologies 
for a cathedral inspired by meeting houses typical of New England townships. The resulting design 
creates new spaces that engage the community at large. The building is home to important art in its 
stained-glass windows and utilizes local materials such as Vermont slate and oak. Barnes’s cathedral 
is integrated into Burlington’s cultural fabric, and can easily by adapted to the community’s current 
needs through creative adaptive reuse strategies. 

The demolition of a soundly built and well-crafted building is not only environmentally unsound, 
but by destroying this master piece, Burlington will also lose the opportunity to retain and reinvent 
a piece of architecture with great potential to become a new asset and attraction for the town. Ed 
Barnes is an alumni of our school Harvard GSD and the school is home to his archives. A loss of one 
of his buildings through thoughtless development will rob academic opportunities for the study and 
enlightenment of students and scholars.

Please reconsider the application for demolition, and instead engage architects and the surrounding 
community to develop a plan for its adaptive reuse.  

Sincerely,

 

Toshiko Mori FAIA
Toshiko Mori Architect 
Robert P. Hubbard Professor in the Practice of Architecture
Harvard University Graduate School of Design
2019 AIA/ACSA Topaz Medallion Laureate



Box 376, Davenport, CA 95017                                        831.291.8050    johncecilbarnes@gmail.com 
 
	

John Cecil Barnes   Planning Architecture Design 
  

 
 
 
12 December 2022  
 
 
Mary O’Neil, Principal Planner, AICP  
Office of Permitting & Inspections  
City of Burlington, Vermont  
 
RE: Preservation of the Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception, Burlington, Vermont  
 
Dear Ms. O’Neil:  
 
Please pass along this letter to the Members of the City of Burlington Development Review Board and 
Design Advisory Board. 
 
I am writing to urge you to save the building and surrounding landscape located at 20 Pine Street. This 
property, which incorporates design by Edward Larrabee Barnes, Dan Kiley, and others, encompasses 
significant cultural, historic, and architectural resources that should not be lost to demolition. Both Barnes 
and Kiley were noteworthy twentieth century designers and it would be shame for Burlington to lose this  
outstanding example of collaborative modern design and the most significant work in Vermont of one of 
its “native sons.” The building and landscape embody a rare form of modest modernism that is difficult to 
find in today’s designs.  
 
Do not be deceived by simplicity into thinking this is an insignificant Barnes building, or that the Kiley 
landscape is dispensable. They are not. Burlington is fortunate to have a major commission designed 
jointly by these two significant designers. The building is one of several religious structures designed by 
Barnes, including the Christian Theological Seminary in Indiana and the Unitarian Universalist Church in 
New York. Edward Larrabee Barnes grew up as part of a deeply religious family and was named after 
Edward Larrabee, a Bishop in the Anglican Church. Given his background, the opportunity for him to 
design this Cathedral was particularly important and the project received his personal attention. While the 
building has the formality of a church, its modest simplicity allows it to be easily converted to community 
uses. Reuse of the building and Dan Kiley’s grove of trees offers Burlington an opportunity to create 
something truly unique.  
 
As an architect and planner who has been involved with several historic preservation projects including 
buildings and cultural landscapes, I am keenly aware of the importance of protecting buildings and places 
of merit. Putting this building and landscape to creative new uses is a time-honored tradition that would 
enrich the fabric of Burlington while preserving the past for future generations. I urge you to pursue a 
creative solution to preserve this this place as a reinvigorated and integral part of the city that 
accommodates a wide range of activities. 
 
As Ed Barnes' son, I have clear memories of my father (and mother) working on the design of the 
Cathedral along side their dear friend Dan Kiley. Please give serious consideration to adaptive reuse of 
this landmark property and do not destroy it.  
 
Thank you.  
John Barnes 
 
John Barnes  
 
 



 
 

Fisher Studio Arts 156 
Bard College 

Annandale-on-Hudson 
 

December 12, 2022 
 
 

Ms. Mary O’Neil 
Office of Permitting & Inspections 
City of Burlington 
PO Box 849 
Burlington, VT 05402-0849 
 
 
Re: ZP-22-576 / Demolition Permit Application for Burlington Cathedral 
 
 
Dear Ms. O’Neil: 
 
I write in support of the adaptive re-use of the former Cathedral of the Immaculate 
Conception, along with its landscape and bell tower in Burlington, VT. Since 2021, I have 
been evaluating and preparing the papers and drawings of Alistair Bevington, who was in 
charge of the project. In my position as an historian of architecture, I can attest to the value 
that the Cathedral and the grounds bear not only for Burlington Vermont, but US 
architecture at large. 
 
Designed to replace the older church, the Cathedral is the result of a very productive 
collaboration between two major figures in American modernist architecture: Edward 
Larrabee Barnes and pioneering landscape architect Daniel Urban Kiley. Barnes conceived 
of the Cathedral as a roof in the middle of an open landscape that Kiley structured with a 
grid of locust trees. The result of the collaboration delivered to Burlington a public space 
and a dynamic environment, intended to foster community and to create connections 
between the Church and the city. The Cathedral also features significant stained glass 
installations by artists Robert Sowers and David Wilson, . 
 
Most importantly, however, the Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception constitutes an 
important and rare surviving example of a historical moment in the reformation of the 
Catholic Church. After the Second Ecumenical Council of the Vatican (also known as 
Vatican II, 1962-65), architects revisited ecclesiastical architecture in response to the 
proposed liturgical reforms. The idea was to bring the congregation closer to the altar, with 
little visual or other obstruction. The reform challenged architects of the period to 
reconsider the architectural form of spirituality, resulting in new ecclesiastical types. The 



architecture of the Cathedral reflects those attempts to democratize the liturgical space and 
to encourage the active participation of the parishioners during Mass.  
 
The proposed demolition threatens with extinction an important part of our cultural 
heritage, significant for both Vermont and the US. Following other examples of adaptive-
reuse, the Cathedral offers an opportunity to rethink and redefine what this space could 
mean and provide for the community of Burlington and beyond. The Estate of Alistair 
Bevington holds the full series of construction documents and would be happy to share for 
consultation regarding its adaptive reuse.  
 
 

Sincerely, 

 
 

Olga Touloumi 
Assistant Professor of Architectural History, Bard College 
Archivist of the Estate of Alistair Bevington 
PhD, Harvard University 
MSc, MIT 
 

cc: The Estate of Alistair Bevington 

  

 

 



New England Chapter 
 

Wednesday, December 7, 2022 
 
Mary O’Neil 
Principal Planner for Development Review 
City of Burlington 
Office of Permitting & Inspections 
745A Pine Street 
PO Box 849 
Burlington, VT 05402-0849 
 
Re: Burlington Cathedral 
 
 
Dear Ms. O’Neal, 
 
We are writing to express our concerns regarding the fate of one of America’s great mid-Century 
modern religious properties, the former Cathedral of the Immaculate Conception in downtown 
Burlington, VT. This property is exceptional in several respects, being a rare collaboration among 
several internationally prominent designers, an imaginative architectural response to changes in 
liturgical doctrine, a contribution to international debates about church architecture, and an inspired 
response to its urban setting. It is therefore of the utmost importance that the building and 
landscape be retained and incorporated into a new use for the property and not destroyed. With 
serious thought and consideration, a creative solution for how to adapt this property for new use can 
be identified. We strongly encourage you to pursue a path of sensible redevelopment of this 
important property in a manner that retains and celebrates the existing building and landscape. The 
property can be relegated to profane use by the church, and deed restrictions can ensure that it is 
only used for appropriate and respectful activities in the future.  
 
The Cathedral replaced an important Gothic Revival predecessor of 1864 by prolific church 
architect Patrick Keely, which had been destroyed by an arsonist’s fire in 1972. The new building 
was created by Edward Larrabee Barnes (1915-2004) and lead designer Alistair Bevington in 1974 
and opened in 1977. Barnes combined elements of modern and vernacular architecture and his 
understated designs profited from his fine sensibility for space light and materials. Prominent 
landscape designer and Vermont resident Dan Kiley created the park-like setting with its grid of 123 
honey locust trees, and renowned stained-glass artists Robert Sowers and David Wilson were 
responsible for the windows. Architect Toshiko Mori, who was just starting her career at the time, 
worked on the interior design and furnishings. She then went on establish her own firm and teach at 
the Harvard Graduate School of Design, becoming the first female faculty member to earn tenure in 
the program. As such, the Cathedral is a collaboration between three major figures in American 
Architecture. While Barnes and Kiley have passed, Toshiko Mori runs a very successful practice in 
New York City.  
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